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INFORMATION

POPULATION Zip Codes for Windham addresses:
2010 U.S. Census 419 Windham, Vermont 05359
Registered Voters 308 North Windham, Vermont 05143
TELEPHONE NUMBERS:
TO REPORT A FIRE OR CALL AN AMBULANCE 911
Londonderry Volunteer Rescue Squad: Dispatch 866-352-1291
Building 824-6985
Grace Cottage 365-7357
Mountain Valley Medical Center 824-6901
State Police and Game Warden 875-2112
Forest Fire Warden 874-4104
Windham Town Clerk 874-4211
Windham Town Highway Dept. (Town Garage) 874-7025
Windham Elementary School 874-4159
Leland and Gray Union High School 365-7355
Women'’s Freedom Center 24 hr. Hotline (Windham Co.) 1-802-254-6954
Mental Health Emergency 24 hr. Crisis Hotline 1-800-622-4235
Windham County Sheriff (Newfane) 365-4949
Windham Central Supervisory Union 365-9510
Windham Volunteer Fire and Rescue Co. 875-5332
Windham Meeting House 875-2244
Emergency Management Co-Directors 875-8755
874-4606

TIME OF MEETINGS AND HOURS OF TOWN OFFICES:

Town Clerk Monday 12:00-8:00, Tuesday 6:00-10:00 a.m., Wednesday 10:00-2:00
4" Saturday of every month 8:00-12:00, Or by appointment.

Select Board Every Monday in Jan-6:30 p.m.
First & Third Mondays, Feb-Dec-6:30p.m.

Town Listers Every Wednesday, 9:00 — 12:00 a.m.

Windham School Board First Monday of the month, 4:00 p.m. Elementary School

Town Planning Commission & Zoning Bd. Second Wednesday of the month, 6:00 p.m.

Windham Conservation Commission On call by chairperson

WASTE DISPOSAL Monday, Tuesday, Thursday, Friday, Saturday, 9:00 — 4:00 p.m.
Transfer Station and Recycling, Sunday 12:00-4:00 p.m.

Londonderry

PROPERTY TAXES Post marked October 31% - Delinquent: November 1

ANNUAL TOWN MEETING First Tuesday in March — 10:00 a.m. at Town Hall (Meeting House)
TOWN REPORTS Copies available at Town Office and at Town Meeting

PLEASE BRING THIS ANNUAL TOWN REPORT TO THE TOWN MEETING.
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Article 8: Shall the volers appropriate $60,000 for the established New Road Machinery Fund?

Article 9: Shall the voters make the property owned by the Windham Volunteer Fire and Rescue
Company, Inc., located at 286 White Road, be tax-exempt for the 3-vear period from
April 1% 2019 to March 319 20227

Article 10: Shall the voters appropriate $300 for the Collaborative which promotes the development of a
healthy involved community supporting substance-frec youth in a caring environment?

Article 11: To transact any other business that may legally come before this meeting.
Dated at Windham, Vermont this 28" day of January 2019,

Windham Select Board

M{m!., Lo i',;);(?ﬂ:]

Manm Bell

o)

Robert Kehoe

Received for Record and Posting
Windham Vermont, Town Clerk's Office
January 2019, at o'clock
Recorded Town Record Book on Page

i IR My

Michael McLaine Town Clerk







AUDITORS’ REPORT

We have examined the financial records and have compiled the accompanying financial
statements of the funds of the Town of Windham, Vermont for the year 2018. We verified the
existence of stated cash, balances and securities and examined supporting documents and
securities relative to expenditures on a randomly selected basis.

We have reviewed all of the town’s bank accounts and found them to be in order. For various
financial reports we have relied on information provided from the records for the town.

Our examination should not be construed to be an Audit, Review, or Compilation as defined by
the American Institute of C.P.A.s, but merely a review of account balances and activities that
were conducted during the year. Our examination revealed no irregularities and we believe the
accompanying financial statements reflect fairly the financial condition and the results of
activities of the Town of Windham on December 31, 2018. We do not examine financial records
of any other organizations or agencies included in this report.

PLEASE NOTE that the social services reports are no longer included in the annual report. There
are copies in the Town Office and the Meeting House. You can copy any of these reports at the
Town Office.

We wish to express our thanks to all who contributed reports. Special thanks go to Michael
McLaine, our Town Clerk; Peter Chamberlain, our Town Treasurer; Ellen McDuffie, our
assistant Town Clerk; and Kathy Scott, our assistant Town Treasurer. We appreciate their
cooperation and all the extra work that they did to help make our job easier.

Additional copies of the Town Report, as well as the Leland and Gray Union High School
District Report, are available at the Town office during regular office hours.

Respectfully submitted,

Kathy Jungermann, Sally Hoover, Imme Maurath

PLEASE NOTE: Currently there is a balance of $9,000 in a special fund designated for a
professional audit. The account has been frozen until written procedures are completed, as per
advice given by a C.P.A.



SELECTBOARD REPORT 2018

In direct contrast to when this report was written a year ago, today is a bright bluebird day, with
temperatures ranging from below zero to the low teens! It’s always something.

We’re happy to report that volunteerism is alive and well here in Windham, whether it’s serving
on a committee, pitching in to help a neighbor, helping out at the Chicken BBQ, WCO, Town
Office or Fire Company, to name just a few. We are grateful to all who worked and volunteered
for the town this past year. We know how precious your time is and understand that allocating
time to Windham with little or no compensation can be a sacrifice. We hear inspiring stories all
year long and are reminded what living in a small town is all about.

You will likely see some new faces around town — we have an entirely new road crew in place,
starting with Richard Paré who we proudly appointed as our Road Commissioner. You’ll see
him working with our new crew members, Dan Diaz and Kurt Bostrom. They work all hours of
the day and night to keep our roads not only passable, but in great shape. Late in the fall they
repaired seven failing culverts and are working to identify more that need to be repaired. Please
give them a friendly wave when you see them around town.

Kathy Jungermann is a new Town Auditor in addition to co-directing the Emergency
Management Committee with Imme Maurath. Russ Cumming is our newest Lister. Erin Kehoe
is our new Delinquent Tax Collector. David Cherry and David Osborne were appointed to the
Citizens Advisory Committee. Hal Wilkins was appointed to the Conservation Commission.
Chair Alison Trowbridge has reactivated the Commission and among other things, they are
bringing speakers to town and working to stay abreast of legislation that may affect us.

The Planning Commission updated the Zoning Regulations with an eye on updating the Town
Plan in 2019, as is required by law. The Energy Committee has been actively seeking a location
for a solar array. They also held another well-attended and informative Energy Fair in the fall,
featuring contractors who would help “Button Up” your home. Currently, they are hard at work
to bring the Town’s Energy Plan up to speed.

There will probably be changes in store for The Meeting House. Be sure to read Windham News
& Notes for all the latest information.

Town Office is operated by a generator in emergencies. During two lengthy power outages, the
Emergency Management team opened it to serve as a warming center. People used the facility to
warm up, eat something warm (from the microwave), charge devices and socialize. We plan to
offer this service whenever we are faced with a prolonged power outage.

These, of course, are just some of the things that happened in town in 2018. There were many
more events, classes, lectures, workshops and meetings attended and much work done by many

of you. It really does take a village to get it all done.

We hope to see you at The Meeting House for Town Meeting at 10:00 on March 5. Please take time
to read over this report and remember to bring it with you to the meeting.

Maureen Bell, Kord Scott, Bob Kehoe



TOWN OFFICERS - TOWN OF WINDHAM, VERMONT

MODERATOR
1 year term

TOWN CLERK
3 year term

TOWN TREASURER
3 year term

SELECTMEN
3 year term

LISTERS
3 year term

AUDITORS
3 year term

CONSTABLE
2 year term

DELINQUENT
TAX COLLECTOR
1 year term

GRAND JUROR
1 year term

TOWN AGENT
1 year term

WINDHAM CENTER
CEMETERY COMMISSION
5 year term

ELECTED TOWN OFFICERS

Michael McLaine

Michael McLaine

Peter Chamberlain

Maureen Bell
Kord Scott
Robert Kehoe

Meredith Tips-McLaine
Alison Cummings
Russell Cumming

Sally Hoover

Imme Maurath
Kathaleen Jungermann

Joseph Lamson

Erin Kehoe

James A. Scott

Michael Simonds

Walter Woodruff
Alan Partridge
Mark Emmonds
Heath Boyer
Margaret Dwyer

2019

2019

2019

2019
2020
2021

2019
2020
2021

2019

2020
2021

2020

2019

2019

2019

2019
2020
2021
2022
2023



ELECTED TOWN OFFICERS

WEST WINDHAM Dave Crittenden 2019
CEMETERY COMMISSION Abigail Pelton 2020
5 year term Michael Pelton 2021
Peter Newton 2022
Diane Newton 2023
NORTH WINDHAM Ralph Wyman 2019
CEMETERY COMMISSION Eileen Widger 2020
5 year term Jonathan Gordon 2021
Carol C. Merritt 2022
Paul Wyman 2023
LIBRARY TRUSTEES Eileen Widger 2019
S year tern Christine Dunkel 2020
John Hoover 2021
Maureen Bell 2022
Cynthia Kehoe 2023
LELAND & GRAY UNION Howard Ires 2020
HIGH SCHOOL REPRESENTATIVE
3 year term
WINDHAM SCHOOL DIRECTORS Antje Ruppert 2019
3 year term Carolyn Partridge 2020
Elizabeth McDonald 2021

ELECTED AT GENERAL ELECTION

DISTRICT REPRESENTATIVES

November 2018 for 2 year term Carolyn Partridge
January 2019 to January 2021 Matthew Trieber
JUSTICES OF THE PEACE Carol Bellucci
November 2018 for 2 year term Marcia Clinton
February 2019 to February 2021 John Hoover
Carolyn Partridge

Michael Simonds

10



APPOINTED TOWN OFFICERS

ROAD COMMISSIONER
1 year term

TOWN PLANNING
COMMISSION & ZONING
BOARD OF ADJUSTMENTS
4 year term

REPRESENTATIVE TO
WINDHAM REGIONAL COMMISSION
1 year term

DOG COUNTER
1 year term

TREE WARDEN
1 year term

ZONING ADMINISTRATIVE
OFFICER — 3 year term

ACTING ZONING ADM. OFFICER
In absence of Zoning Adm. Officer
See E911 Coordinator

TOWN SERVICE OFFICER
1 year term

BUILDING SAFETY OFFICER
1 year term

FOREST FIRE WARDEN
5 year term

DEPUTY FOREST FIRE WARDEN
5 year term

TOWN HEALTH OFFICER
3 year term
(appt. by State Commissioner of Health)

Richard Pare’

Dawn Bower
William Dunkel
Katherine Wright
Jeffrey Wheeler
Robert Bingham

Carolyn Partridge
William Dunkel

Ellen McDuffie

Walter Woodruff

Alison Cummings

vacant

vacant

vacant

J. Richard Weitzel

Ralph Wyman

Marcia Clinton
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REPRESENTATIVE TO Vacant
SENIOR SOLUTIONS
1 year term

SELECT BOARD CLERK Claudia Voight
1 year term, appt. by Select Board

ASSISTANT TOWN CLERK Ellen McDuffie
1 year term, appt. by Town Clerk

ASSISTANT TOWN TREASURER Kathleen Scott
1 year term, appt. by Town Treasurer

TOWN OF WINDHAM, VERMONT Imme Maurath
CO-EMERGENCY MANAGEMENT Kathaleen Jungermann
COORDINATORS

1 year term

RADIO AMATEUR CIVIL EMERGENCY

SERVICE OPERATOR (RACES) vacant
ENERGY COORDINATOR William Dunkel
1 year term

CITIZENS ADVISORY COMMITTEE Marcia Clinton

HOUSING REHABILITATION David Cherry
DEVELOPMENT GRANT Rudolf (Buddy) Behrendt
PROGRAM, 3 year term Sally Hoover

Bonnie Chase
Michael Simonds

GREEN-UP COORDINATOR vacant
CONSERVATION COMMISSION Virginia Crittenden
4 year term Diane Newton
Dawn Bower
Hal Wilkins
Alison Trowbridge

Barbara Davis

E-911 COORDINATOR Meredith Tips-McLaine
3 year term
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ENERGY COMMISSION
3 year term
Michael Simonds 2019
Dawn Bower 2019
Tom Johnson 2020
William Dunkel 2020
Vance Bell 2021
Cathy Stover 2021

TOWN BOARDS

BOARD OF CIVIL AUTHORITY Justices of the Peace
Selectmen
Town Clerk

BOARD OF TAX ABATEMENT Board of Civil Authority
Listers

Town Treasurer

BOARD OF HEALTH Selectmen
Health Officer
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Road Commissioner/Road Crew Report

As your recently-appointed Road Commissioner, I would like to thank the Selectboard and the
Treasurer for all their help answering my many questions.

You will notice the results of the 7 culverts we repaired; moving forward, I see there is still much
work to be done. Ditching is first on the list, followed closely by grading and brush cutting.
There will also a lot of clean-up work to do from winter storms, much of which we won’t
actually know about until the Spring.

In the backhoe, loader, grader, York rake, and various trucks, the Town has some very good
equipment; rest assured we will be using all of it.

I look forward to hearing from you — your input and suggestions are welcome and helpful to us.

Richard Paré
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Windham Elementary School
Principal’s Town Report—February 2019
Dear Windham Community Members,
General Update

This past year has invoked a great deal of conversation, thought, and emotion on the parts of so
many people who care about and are invested in education in the state of Vermont. In particular, in our
small town of Windham, this topic has been a hot one. Act 46 has caused many people to look at
education and rethink how it best serves the children of Vermont in our rapidly changing world and
amidst a diminishing state population of students. Specific to Windham, Act 46 has been another
opportunity for many to show support for the school and to invest time in deciding what is best for the
children in this town. Currently, there are still many variables at play and we are unsure of how things
will play out specific to Windham elementary. At this point, the prevailing thought is that we remain as
a k-6 public school for at least one more year.

Currently, we have seventeen students attending the Windham School. There are three
children in kindergarten, three children in first grade, and one in second grade all in the same classroom
taught by highly qualified teacher, Sally Newton. There are also seven students in fifth grade and three
students in sixth grade being taught by highly qualified teacher Mickey Parker-Jennings. Mr. Parker-
Jennings also serves as the school principal. Both his teaching and principal licenses are up for renewal
this year in June. While Sally Newton renewed hers last year. In the upper grades’ classroom, Mrs.
Kehoe, who is also highly qualified and an extremely valuable member of our staff, works as the special
educator with students who need assistance in any aspect of their academic instruction or
understanding. Additionally, Mrs. Kehoe administers many of the assessments we use to drive
instruction such as the Dibbles for reading, the Fountas and Pinnell assessments for language arts, and
the Primary Numbers and Operations Assessment, PNOA, for math. Two other assessments we are
using this year on an SU-wide basis are the Aims Web assessment, which is for math and language arts,
and the Test of Written Spelling, TWS-5, which is obviously a spelling assessment. The Aims Web is
particularly valuable as it can be used to check in on progress every couple weeks with the Progress
Monitoring function. These results are important to help the teachers design the programming as the
year progresses and to show progress for each individual student. These results are then shared with
Leland and Gray so the staff there can have a more complete academic picture of the students they are
receiving.

All the other members of this school community are just as valuable in keeping this school up and
running at the level that is has for many years as the teaching staff. Gail Wyman is both the
administrative assistant and teacher’s aide in both classrooms. She does all the tedious secretarial work
associated with running a school, while keeping Mr. PJ on task about anything and everything associated
with being the teaching principal. She also works with students at various points throughout the day
helping students to gain greater understanding with things they are confused about, or offering an
extension of the topics covered in the classroom. She truly is an exceptional member of our school team
who has to have amazing patience, flexibility, and a great sense of humor to deal with Mr. PJ all day!
Gail’s husband Paul is the building custodian. Paul comes in every other day to clean the school, fix
minor problems, and do whatever we ask of him from a custodial perspective. He is a wonderful
calming influence on the school.
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We also have our “bus driver” Kord Scott. | put the words bus driver in quotes because Kord does far
more than drive the bus. Not only has Kord been invaluable as a bus driver, but even more so as our
heating and cooling specialist. His knowledge of the boiler system continues to save us on many
occasions. We also have a licensed school social worker, Susan Gunther-Mohr, who comes once a week
to work on whole class instruction around social emotional health, small group issues with students who
need to talk in a guided environment, and individual meetings with students, when permission is
granted from the families, to talk about anything on their minds. Susan is also available for families to
use as a reference when dealing with difficult times or having questions about adolescence. The time
spent with Susan is heavily valued by the students on a weekly basis to talk about issues in their
personal lives. We also have Kate Ullman for music class and chorus class on Friday afternoons, as well
as two concerts a year. Kate has also taken several of our students to state and national choir events
around the country over the years. PE continues to be twice a week and is taught by Carla West on
Wednesday afternoons and Thursday mornings. She also teaches them health during those time slots
and joins us for our winter sports program on Wednesday afternoons during the winter months. Artis
done by volunteers both here at school and down at the field house with Meadows Bee Farm. Several
weeks of our art class is spent at the ceramics studio at the field house learning about basic clay and
glazing techniques.

Adequate Yearly Progress (AYP) 2017-2018

Academic progress has always been a source of pride for the staff and students here at Windham
School. Over the years we have heard back from teachers at Leland and Gray about how well our students
are doing or about how well prepared they are from both an academic perspective as well as a social
perspective. Reporting adequate yearly progress is challenging for us to do, as we are not allowed to
report out on any one grade that is less than ten students. Given we do not have enough students in any
grade level to meet that cut-off, we cannot report out our results on any state-wide assessments. Our
sample size “n” has not been met for state approval to share out our results. Individual families do have
access to the results of their specific children. The entire supervisory union continues to use the Aims
Web assessment to help track academic progress. This is a test for both math and language arts based on
the Common Core State Standards(CCSS) that is taken three times per year in the fall, winter, and spring.
This spring will be the second administration of a science based Smarter Balanced Assessment
Consortium(SBAC) test, which is replacing the New England Common Assessment Program(NECAP)
science assessment based on the Next Generation Science Standards(NGSS).

Special Programs and Projects

We continue to strengthen our partnership with Meadow’s Bee Farm for a variety of learning
opportunities and experiences. The students continue to spend time there learning about aspects of a
working farm, while earning badges for their progress in specific areas such as bee keeping, dairy work,
woodlands, and blacksmithing. This program remains a point of envy for other schools and staff in the
SU. We also continued our partnership with the Weston Playhouse and the Early Stages program. Last
year was the play Anne of Green Gables as the focus. This program involves students creating, writing,
developing, and performing an original production on stage at the Weston Playhouse! Also this past year,
we worked with the Brattleboro Art Museum to expand students appreciation for art. We have had guest
presentations here at the school about specific artists and spent time at the museum working with Linda
Whelihan.
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Facilities and Equipment

The new addition of a buzzer and camera to enter the school has been a huge improvement to
the safety of our students and staff. There are no longer people entering the building without our
knowledge or without at least being seen first. The other cameras continue to work well all around the
school building exterior to offer enhanced security and help prevent after hours vandalism or kids hanging
out in the field at night. The exterior of the building was painted by volunteers last year and looks much
improved.

Mickey Parker-Jennings, Principal
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Windham Elementary School Director’s Report March 5, 2019

For quite a few years now, the Directors of Windham Elementary School have been working with the
Windham Central Supervisory Union in an effort to satisfy the state’s mandate to consolidate
governance structure, meaning, a consolidation of individual school boards. This did not, at the time,
mean consolidation of schools.

The Agency of Education believes there are too many school boards for the supervisory union to deal
with and they pushed for a consolidation of governance and what we now feel includes a consolidation
of small schools. This subsequent measure has come under the guise of Act 153, The Red, Act 46, and
the MUDD, now known as the WRMUED — West River Modified Union Education District, newly formed
this past fall, which includes Townshend, Brookline, Newfane and Jamaica. While we respect this union,
we did not feel it secured a school for our future students. The Windham School Directors have been
wary of this measure after many meetings and conversations. Vermont’s small, rural schools have
become a target due to increasing education costs and low enrollment which is not uncommon across
the country.

Windham has a long history of passing a budget in support of not only our children but also children
from other schools throughout the state of Vermont. Regardless whether we have a school or not, we
will continue to be required to raise one extra dollar for every dollar raised for our school budget. The
reality of bussing children out of town also raised questions as to parent participation, amount of time
students would spend on the bus, co-curricular participation, and transportation thereafter. There are
too many unknowns at this point. The state is lacking in its education funding system as is apparent by
the additional costs WES will incur for special education in our next budget. This issue will be discussed
at our informational meeting with the help of our Superintendent William Anton and WCSU CFO, Laurie
Garland. Bill and Laurie have been very supportive and helpful as we navigate Act 46. After much time
spent attending meetings along with Carolyn’s work in Montpelier, the Windham School Directors along
with several townspeople found that there were no benefits, neither educationally nor financially, in
giving up our elementary school at this time. In fact, we felt that it could potentially be a detriment to
not have a school in our town in terms of attracting new families to Windham, our property values, etc.

Instead, along with many towns in Vermont, we decided to challenge Act 46 based on its
unconstitutionality regarding the taking of property. We have joined a significant number of school
districts and individuals in a law suit against the State Board and its decision to force mergers. Many of
you will remember the meeting on November 26™, 2018, where we presented a case for selling the
school property to the town in such an event. If we are forced to merge with the WRMUED without
securing our school building, the WRMUED Board will take ownership of the school and all of its assets
and the town will lose all of its rights to it. This and a few other factors made the case for the Windham
School Directors. WES is rural and deemed geographically isolated because of our high risk Windham
Hill Rd., and the distance to the nearest school. The fact that we only have one vote on the WRMUED
board was also a concern as it leaves us with little representation.
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At this time, we want to be proactive and consider all options. A group has formed to explore the
option of becoming an independent school. It is our belief and supported by many community
members, that we continue to move forward and grow the opportunities available to our youth right
here on our mountain. Aside from our fantastic ukulele club, the Weston Theater program, the Space
program, and JISP, students participate in farm school and the Young Farmers Badge Program at
Meadows Bee with the added learning environments created with the Field House ceramics studio,
blacksmithing shop, herbal laboratory, and agricultural library. We feel we have so many amazing
programs to offer our children right here in our community that are not available anywhere else in the
WCSU school district. Due to the litigation, we are in a stalemate for now and will move forward in the
meantime to brainstorm what WES can actualize, and perhaps create something really special, unique to
Windham. This is the time to dream big and keep our options open to the possibilities for our
community.

Sincerely,

Carolyn Partridge, Antje Ruppert, Beth McDonald
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FY 20 WINDHAM SCHOOL DISTRICT PROPOSED EXPENSE BUDGET DETAIL
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Windham Central Supervisory Union
Superintendent’s Letter 2019
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Windham Town Library 2018

Income
Balance — Checking Account 1/1/18
Sale of Calendars
Donation
Town Disbursement 2018
Transferred from Savings / First Light

Balance — Savings Account 1/1/18
Transferred to Checking / First Light
Town Disbursement / Fiber Optic — 2018
Interest

Expenses
New Books
Gift Certificates
Calendars
Photo contest copies
First Light Communications
DEMCO - Library supplies

The Windham Town Library had a great year. Our annual photo contest / fund raiser was a big
success again this year. The calendars are very popular and sell out quickly. Our book club
continues to meet on the first Wednesday of the month with a lively discussion of that month’s
book. Please join us. Everyone is welcome. We read books from many genres, appealing to many
interests. We have bought many current titles and will upon request buy a book you may be
interested in. Please come to your town library, meet some new friends, chat with old friends and

of course find many interesting books to read.

Respectfully submitted by your Library Trustees — Cynthia B. Kehoe, John Hoover,

Widger, Christine Dunkel and Maureen Bell.
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$1,980.67

1,180.00

60.00

500.00

824.00

Total $4,544.67

$1,713.32
- 824.00
+$2,000.00
+ .84
Total $2,890.16
TOTAL INCOME

$380.62
60.00
245.69
13.75
764.00
63.13

Total $1,527.19

TOTAL EXPENSES

AVAILABLE FUNDS
Balance in Checking Account 12/31/18  $3,017.48
Balance in Savings Account 12/31/18 $2,890.16

$7,434.83

$1,527.19
$5,907.64

Eileen



WINDHAM VOLUNTEER FIRE COMPANY INC.

In 2018 the Windham Volunteer Fire Company responded to 29 calls. We had 22 in
town calls as well as 7 mutual aid calls.

This year we were able to take a few steps toward the future of the fire company. We
were able to capitalize on our inheritance from Reggie Fleer. We had an opportunity to
buy the adjoining property in back of us. This will secure future equipment storage and
training spaces as well as a future water supply. One other big step is we signed a
contract with Dingee Machine Co. in Cornish N.H.. We put a down payment in and
expect to take delivery of our new pumper in late 2019. This is going to replace our tired
1990 pumper that is currently in service.

We held our annual auction & BBQ. This year was a big success. We are thankful for all
the help and support we get in this.

We did our annual fire prevention week at the school. Which is always a big hit with the
kids. We held our Halloween party for all the kids. Lots of fun was had by all. Again,
thank you to everyone for all your help.

A very big thank you goes out to our road crew for keeping everything plowed out and
sanded so we can respond in a timely manner. They do a great job.

We would like to thank everyone for your continued support. Our meetings are the first
Thursday of the month at 6pm. If you have any questions, please call the fire house at
802-875-5332 or talk to any of our fire members.

Respectfully submitted,
Janice Wyman (Treasurer)
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2018 Members List

Jonathan Gordon - Chief
Rick Weitzel- Assnt. Chief
Mike McLaine- President
Dawn Dryden - Secretary
Janice Wyman - Treasurer
Paul Wyman
Jared Smith
Ralph Wyman
Phil Talbot
Marcia Clinton
Ed Dimonda
Meredith Tips McLaine
Leila Erhardt
Rodger Martens
Bruce Griswold
Dale McLean
Michael Mally
Josh Dryden
Alan Partridge
Stormie Gordon
Levi Clay
Jeffery Weitzel
Tan Bronson
Abby Dryden
Abagale VanAlstyne
Joe Monroe

WE ALL VOLUNTEER TO SERVE
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Starting Assets
Checking
Savings
CDs
Truck Escrow
Qutstanding Checks
Total Savings
Income
Town of Windham
Auvclion & BBQ
Donations
frifarast
Thrifty Attic

Total Income

Fynanasa

Firg FIRYENSn yiveen
Misc
Truck Payments
Fire Hydrant
Training Expense
Land Purchase
Fuel For Trucks
Total Expenses

Ending Assets
Checking
Savings
CDs
Truck Escrow Account
Total:

Variance
43

2018

$5,890.09

$8,585.77
$41,295.52
$280.000.00

$335,781.38

$30.000.00
$16,694.55
$5,550.00
343943
$4,055.00

$56.735.98

219283

$473.31
$120.930.00
$0.00
$122.49
£21,187.63
5 -
$163,T08.77

%8.020.10
$46 461.49
$0.00
5175,330.00
5229.811.59

$0.00



TOWN OF WINDHAM
HEALTH OFFICER REPORT
2018

During the past year I continued to write articles for the Windham News & Notes regarding
health issues. The articles discussed repellents effective against ticks and care of tick bites; the
new, more effective shingles vaccine (which is now on back order nation-wide); and the
necessity of annual flu shots.

Throughout the spring and summer I made spot checks of a property to inspect for improper
disposal of garbage, creating a public health hazard that would attract animals. The owners were
cooperative and after a written notice have kept their property clean.

The Vermont Department of Health advises that coliform/E.coli bacteria testing be done
annually of home drinking water. The necessary kit can be ordered either from the state lab or
from a private lab in Hartland , VT. The private lab is easier as it includes a pre-paid mailing
envelope. I have developed a handout that explains the procedure and gives the necessary
information. The Vermont Department of Health offers many air and water test kits which can
be found on www.healthvermont.gov. The latest news from the Department Health can also be
found at facebook.com/healthvermont and twitter.com/healthvermont.

If the residents of Windham have any concerns regarding health issues of their home or
environment, please contact me. I have handouts on a variety of subjects and can direct a
question to the appropriate source if needed. Also I have plenty of emergency preparedness
workbooks for anyone who would like one. This is an excellent source the state has published
that will help you organize you and your home to be ready for any emergency.

Respectfully submitted,
Marcia Clinton
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Listers’ Annual Report

for 2018

The job of the Windham Listers is to assess each property accurately, fairly and impartially in order to
determine its fair market value. The total assessed value of all property is stated on the Grand List. The
Grand List and the budget approved by Windham voters at Town Meeting are used to set the municipal
tax rate. The total Grand Lists of all Vermont towns and the school budgets of all Vermont towns are
the basis upon which the state legislature sets the statewide education rate. The Listers do not set the
tax rate.

The state has formulas to determine the accuracy of each town’s appraisals as stated in its Grand List,
and there are financial penalties to a town if it is too low. If we are very high or low, the state can force
us to do a total reappraisal with a visit to every property in town.

The two main numbers that affect Grand List value and which can force a town-wide reappraisal are the
Common Level of Appraisal (CLA) and the Coefficient of Dispersion (COD). The CLA is the sum of the
assessed values of Windham’s properties sold over the past three years divided by the sum of the sale
prices of those same properties. The COD looks at each individual property sold over the last three
years, measures the difference between its sales price and the assessed value, then calculates the
town’s overall appraisal accuracy.

The chart below shows the years the CLA and COD rates were applied. The rates are based upon the
sales of the previous three years. Thus, the rates for 2017 are based on sales in 2014, 2015, and 2016.
The lower the COD, the closer the assessed values to the sales prices and the more accurate and
equitable the appraisal.

CLA coD

2010 84.70 23.57
2011 84.35 16.95
2012 83.32 17.39
2013 95.66 21.59
2014 104.59 20.42
2015 102.47 331
2016 100.62 5.17

2017 102.13 9.44

2018 104.67 19.57

At the Town Meeting in March, Russ Cumming was voted in as Lister filling the spot left vacant by the
retiring of John Hoover.

IM

By Early May, 2019, the Listers will mail “change of appraisal” letters to owners of properties that have
changed in value between April 1, 2018 and March 31, 2019. (This usually involves completion of a new
house, additions to an existing house, or completion of a barn or garage.) Letters will not go out to
those whose values have not changed.
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For more info on the grieving process, go to www.sec.state.vt.us/media/258632/appealing.pdf.
If you want a copy of your appraisal, you can get one at the town office. If you want any info from the
Board of Listers, please contact the town office or visit us there on most Wednesday mornings.

Respectfully submitted,

Alison Cummings
Russ Cumming
Meredith Tips- MclLaine
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Zoning Administration

2018 Annual Report

A total of 20 applications for zoning permits were received and processed during the year of
2018. This is the same number of permits that were processed in 2017.

The following permits were issued:

Barn-1

Barn Addition-0
Camp-1

Carport-0
Deck/Porch-3
Fence-0

Garage-3

Garage Renovation-0
Horse Stable-0
House Addition-5
Internal Renovation-0
Mobile Home -1
New Foundation-0
New House-1
Office-0

Pond -1

Pool-1

Shed-2
Subdivision-0
Sunroom-1

Sugar House-0
Temporary Trailer-0
Tiny House-0

Zoning Permits are required for all of the above categories of improvements on your property.
This includes internal renovations to the living area whether or not the size of the building

footprint is altered.

Respectfully submitted,

Alison Cummings, Zoning Administrator
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on¢ Electronics Collection Event in 2018, The 2019 HHW collections will be the
first Saturday i June and the first Saturday 1in October. The group has an
agreement with Rutland’s vear-round harzardous waste facility and members can
bring their hazardous waste to that facility vear-round. There is a fee for disposal.
Please do not bring vour electronics to the transfer station. You can disposc of
them at any of the sites listed at www viccveles.ore or call 1-855-63-CYCLE

disposeg ol these matenals go 1o www.virccycles.com or call 1-833-05-UYULE.

The LSWG reached out to schools and businesses in 2018 providing guidance on
recycling, disposal of hazardous materials and diverting food scraps and organics
from the landfill. If vour school or business is interested in leaming about ways to
handle solid waste, organics, recyclables and other materials please contact
recyclei@londondermyviora.
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The Windham Regional Commission

F’I’" -y The mission of the Windham Regional Commission (WRC) is to aspst towns in

*. Southeattern Viermont 1o provice effective local government and to work cooperatively
with them o sddness regional issuss. In the absence of county government, we provide

WINDHAM an e4sential link between towns, the state. and the federal government. The region s
comprisied of 27 member towns: the 23 towns of Windham County: Readsbors,

REGIONAL Searsburg and Winhkall in Bennington County; and Weston in Windsor County,
COMMISSION

The Commission, & political subdhvizion of the state, is composed of and governdd by
town-appointed Commessioners. Towns choase their own reprétentatives Lo serve on the Commission. After town
mesting, ach Selectboard appaints up to two representatives to serve on the Commission for the coming year.
Windham is currently represented by Carohyn Partridge and Ball Duniel. Each Commissioner represents thair town's
interasts before the Commission, brings information from the Cormmission back to their town, and servies on at least one
of & number of WRC commistess that address regional and municipal Bsues and concerrs., Active service on these
committest 11 very Important because the WRC is organized around a strong committes structure. It's withn these
pommatiees thal most Comminsion decitions are made. Al WRC meetings are open to the pubkc and subject o Vermant
open meating law.

W asiist towns with 2 number of different acthvities, induding town plans snd Bylaws, commiunity snd econsmic
development. local emergency and hazard mitigation planning, induding fiood hazard and river corridor Dylaw assistance:
natural resources, including assksting towns with watershed restoration projocts and implemantation of the state’s now
chean water law; Att 174 town enengy planning; transportation, including traffic counts [automative, bicyckes, pedestrian),
inventories (bridges, culverts, signs, road erosion), road foremen training, and serving a5 a liaisen with VTrans to report
damage to town road infrastructure to the state as 2 result of flooding: redevelopment of “Brownfields™ sites (sites that
are o may be contaminated by hazardous substances); review of projects submitted for review through Act 250 (land
use], Section 248 [energy generation and transmission, telecommunications), and federal parmiThing processes; grant
application and administration; training of municipal officialy and volunteers across a range of togics; and mapping and
geographic information system [GIS] analyses. The maps in your town office were likely produced by the WRC.

W hela towns make the mast of the financial and human resources they have both ingividually and collectively, assisting
with projects between and among towns, buildng and sugmenting the capacity of volunieer-based town boards and
commissions, and providing professional services to towns that may want to take on 3 groject that is meyond what they
can comfortably manage with their own staff and volunieers. Our rélationship with towns is inherently collabarative For
insiance. towns may choose to have their plans reviewed by the Commission; town plan review and aporoval by the WRC
iy not mandatory. The regional plan, which was updated n 2014 following a teo-year prodess, is developead in
consultation with member towns, reflects town plan pokices, and is uitimately approved by our Towns

Past year Raghlights reflect the range of ssmvices we provide to the towns of the reglon. We've bagun B pilat study In
collaharation with the Rk Earth institute to explors innovative technalagies that can halp address village wasiewater
capacity snd groundwater qualily B3ues. We continue to support the develppment of watershed collaboratnees, ana
participate in effarts like the Conflusnce Project, which bring together diverse stakeholcers and citizens to better connect
with trasr shared watersheds to imprave water and habitat quality. We're leading two renewable energy grant programs.
One provides ssistance to schools and other public buildings to install modern wood-fueled heating systerms, The other
provides grants for renewable energy development. We've halpet towns apply for grants to conduct road erosion
imventories and conduct road erosion work. We assiit towns wilh local emergency operations plarning. We alsa continue
ta be the primary GIS and mapping resource for our towns. An annual report i3 Jvailable on our website

lwww. winghamsegional org). Click on the heading “About Us.” We encourage you Lo visit yous town's page on our
wessite to see highlights of our work (o you over the last two years, a5 well 3 your town's profile
thite:/fwindramregionsl orgfiowns). A video about the WRL is availlable on cur homepage.

Funding for the WRC is provided through contracts with state agencies, federal grants, and town aasessments Torwn
Essessments make up @ relatively small percentage of our budget; about 5% of a 52.25 milllan budget for FY 2019, Butit
is the only funting we receive that has no conditions placed upon it by entities beyond the WRC'S borders. Your town's
aviessment makes it possible for us to leverage the resources 10 serve you.  The town's assessment for this year is 5956
To see our detailed Program of Work and budget for FY 2019, visht gur website and click on the heaging "About Us.”
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N PO Box 266, Newfane VT 05345
B Tel: (802) 365-4942
¢ * Fax: (802) 365-4945

"?;11_ WINDHAM COUNTY SHERIFF’S OFFICE
;?. Keith D. Clark, Sheriff

Windham Report

The Windham County Sheriff’s Office provided an augmented police service to the people of Windham
FY2018 (July 1, 2017 to June 30, 2018) in the amount of $5000, or approximately 98 hours of service for
the year. Our office was able to provide 100.25 hours of service, at no additional cost to the town. The
service provided included motor vehicle enforcement and response to 62 calls for service, or calls where
response would not be provided by the town’s primary law enforcement agency. During FY 18, we issued
a total of 60 tickets. Under Vermont law, the town could receive up to $6040 in fund disbursement from
the Vermont Court Administrator’s Office/Vermont Judicial Bureau from this ticket revenue.
Additionally, 8 warnings were issued and 62 calls for service were answered.

While overall, this year has been one of maintenance for the Sheriff’s Office, a couple new things have
come to be. This year we took over coordination of the Windham County Highway Safety Task Force, a
regionalized law enforcement effort funded by the Vermont Governor’s Highway Safety Program to
provide education and enforcement efforts across Windham County.

We’ve updated our portable radios to improve deputies abilities to communicate while in the community;
begun/continued work to increase our radio coverage with additional transmission locations; purchased
three cruisers, including an unmarked Dodge Charger to facilitate out-of-state prisoner extraditions and
movement of mental health patients, a Ford Interceptor Sedan to update our patrol fleet, and a Ford
Interceptor SUVs to update our transport fleet; we replaced our deputies body armor utilizing grant
funding; provided our deputies with up-to-date high-visibility jackets to keep them safe while on patrol;
and replaced our cruisers’ flashlights.

As in year's past, we provide several programs to the citizens of Windham County. These programs are
provided by leveraging grant funds and other sources of funding, and are not charged to the contracted
towns or villages. These programs include Click It or Ticket, Are You Okay?, DUl campaigns, the Drug
Evaluation and Classification Program, Work Zone Safety Enforcement, Toys for Kids, and snow mobile
patrols. We continue to maintain secured anonymous drug disposal bin in our lobby, to help the citizens
of our community safely dispose of unwanted/unused prescription medications. It is the continued
support of Windham and other towns which help contribute to our ability to provide these no-cost
services to Windham County as a whole.

The Windham County Sheriff’s Office is pleased to serve the people of Windham and look forward to the
upcoming year. If you have a need for our services, please don’t hesitate to contact our office at 802-
365-4942 for non-emergencies or 911 for emergencies.

Respectfully submitted,

Sheriff Keith D. Clark
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